
 

 
City of Coral Gables 
CITY COMMISSION MEETING 
DECEMBER 12, 2023 

 
 
ITEM TITLE: 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION ACCEPTING THE RECOMMENDATION TO WAIVE THE 
COMPETITIVE BID PROCESS OF THE PROCUREMENT CODE AND CONTRACT WITH ALLEN ARCHITECTURAL 
METALS, INC. FOR THE RESTORATION AND REPLICATION OF THE HISTORIC WHITE WAY LIGHT POLES, 
SECTIONS 2 & 3, ALONG UNIVERSITY DRIVE BETWEEN RIVIERA DRIVE AND BIRD ROAD & ALONG RIVIERA 
DRIVE BETWEEN ANASTASIA AVENUE & UNIVERSITY DRIVE, PURSUANT TO SECTION 2-691 OF THE 
PROCUREMENT CODE AS A CONTINUATION OF THE APPROVAL ISSUED ON RESOLUTION 2021-50.   

 
BRIEF HISTORY: 

On March 23, 2021, Resolution 2021-50 was approved via Bid Waiver to engage Allen Architectural 
Metals, Inc. to undertake the restoration and replication of the historic poles on the White Way Light 
corridor, along University Dr. between Ponce de Leon and Bird Road and along Riviera Dr. between 
Anastasia Ave and University Dr. The budget was initially approved only for Section 1 of the corridor 
(University Dr. between Ponce de Leon and Riviera Dr.) since funds were not available for Sections 2 and 
3 at the time.  
 
The budget is now available to proceed with Sections 2 and 3, along University Dr. between Riviera Dr. 
and Bird Rd and along Riviera Dr. between Anastasia Ave and University Dr. and this new Resolution will 
allow, the existing contractor, Allen Architectural Metals, Inc. to continue with the restoration and 
replication of the historic poles on those sections.  
 
The original poles were designed in the 1920s by Phineas Paist, Coral Gables Supervising Architect, and 
Denman Fink, the Artistic Director for the City. Constructed of cast iron, the poles have highly decorative 
bases and were designated as Local Historic Landmarks in 1981. Because the pole locations are owned by 
FPL, as the poles have failed, they were replaced with their standard, inappropriate poles. The City is in 
the process of acquiring the pole locations for Sections 2 and 3 of the corridor, which will allow for the 
restoration of the remaining poles and also for the replication of the historic poles to return to their 
original locations. This will be done in phases and the infrastructure to rewire and ground the pole 
locations on Section 2 has already been completed. Allen Architectural Metals, Inc. provided the lowest 
proposal and has successfully performed the conservation work in Section 1 as inspected and approved 
by the Historic Resources Department. 
 

ATTACHMENT(S): 
1. Draft Resolution 
2. Resolution 2021-50 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

FINANCIAL INFORMATION:  

No.       Amount  Account No. Source of Funds 
1. $308,414 310-1604-541-6350 

/White Way Lights - AIPP 
Capital Improvement (AIPP) 

 

Total: 
 
 

 

 

Fiscal Impact:  
The White Way Lights are highly ornamental and designated historic. Their restoration and replication will 
impact positively the Quality of Life in the City Beautiful. If restoration is delayed, costs would increase 
due to escalations/inflation. 
 

 

 

 


